QUENDON & RICKLING PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 9th February 2011


PRESENT:



Alan Price (Chairman)


Nigel Ackerman



Robert Arnold


Mike Atlee




Brandon Chapman



Chris Phillips


Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


Cllr. Peter Wilcock


3 Members of the public

116. Apologies: Tony Jones, Cllr. Yarwood
117. The Minutes of the 15th December 2010: Having been circulated, these were accepted as a true record and were duly signed by the Chairman.
118.  Declaration of Interest  None noted

119.  Public  Participation   It was brought to the attention of the meeting that there is still debris on the grass around the Quendon memorial fountain, which could be dangerous.   This was noted and it was agreed that a letter should be sent to Highways to get this cleared.

A member of the public who has lived in the village for some considerable time said he was recently asked as to why there is no childrens’ playground in the village.  The playground which had been located near the football pitch had been abolished in 1995 as the equipment was in poor condition and it was little used.  The location was not considered to be ideal for most residents and the most suitable sites are located on land owned by The Lady of the Manor who will not agree to a new one being established.  Cllr Wilcock advised that there are grants readily available for equipment but an area would need to be identified and agreed.  He suggested that there could be an opportunity to combine the matter with affordable housing in the village and it was proposed that this should be put to Strutt & Parker when discussions take place.  It was  noted that there are now more young children in the village and therefore the need for a suitable play area is becoming greater. 
120. Finance: The Clerk advised  the following outgoings since the meeting of 13th October 2010:-

CPRE  Annual Fee






29.00
Armadillos Donation





           100.00

Rickling CofE School Donation




                        250.00

Rickling Rambers Cricket Club Donation





           100.00

A&J  Lighting Solutions Maintenance Contract



           616.88

RCCE Training







50.00

Hire of Village Hall






84.50







    
              1230.38
EON Direct Debit  (x2)




                                 
    84.98

  





           



                                                          

Total Payments

     



   
             1315.36
Lloyds current account balance at last meeting


                 £9,016.35
Halifax savings account balance at 31.03.10


=                £4367.55







               £13,383.90
Less total payments since 11.08.10





      1,315.36
               

Total funds available




=
  £12,068.54
The Clerk advised that letters of thanks for donations had been received from Rickling CofE School and Rickling Ramblers Cricket Club.
It was agreed that a donation of £500 would be made to Quendon & Rickling Churches (the same amount as given in 2010).
121. Memorial Fountain  Immediately following the accident in December, a claim had been registered with  the insurance company and quotations for restoration/re-building had been requested from 4 builders. To date only one has submitted a formal quotation.  NA suggested that we also approach SFC Gooch in Felsted and said he would make contact with him.   In the meantime it was noted that we would have to pay for the hire of the safety fencing provided by UDC but to date no invoices have been received.   
122.Police Information/Neighbourhood Watch  BC said he had contacted Nicola Lock but has been unable to contact Gavin Lord, the local Neighbourhood Watch Representative.  BC and AP will attend the NAP  meeting and will raise the matter of  crime alerts.   BC and AP will ask Gavin Lord to attend a future NAP meeting and also ask Nicola Lock to give a briefing on Neighbourhood Watch.  Peter Wilcock suggested that Alan Johnson may give ideas on how to raise the profile of Neighbourhood Watch and said that the village really needs an active Group.  CP said that this was part of the “Big Society” and drew attention to the recently publicised police crime website.  PW said this site has been active for some 2 years or so.
123.  Community Speed Watch  The question of introducing a 20 mph limit along  Rickling Green Road was discussed.  Cllr. Wilcock advised that this would likely be rejected by Essex Highways but there could be more of a chance of getting a speed restriction around the school area.  BC said he felt yellow lines restricting parking should be extended at least up to the gate of  Stable Cottage.
AP said he would contact Joe Bicheno to discuss these issues.

AP reported that he had attended a meeting on Community Speed Watch.   He advised that the speed gun will need to be calibrated every 2 years but on this occasion the £200 fee was not going to be charged.  The local Speed Watch Team will need to be re-trained by 1st April and AP will e-mail the volunteers to arrange a training date.  Details of speed offenders will be given to the Police but cannot be used in court.  A first offence will trigger a letter and a second offence will trigger a further letter and a visit from the police.  
124. Emergency Planning   TJ did not attend the meeting but had sent an e-mail confirming he is working on the document and hopes to have it completed by the next meeting.  He had also noted that the Plan should be reviewed with reference to the 2012 Olympics.

125. Wooden Posts around Rickling Green  MA advised that there has been no progress on the matter and  commented that those posts which are left are now in a worse condition.
126 . Broadband Survey  BC reported that he had tried to contact Mr. Felton of County Broadband as the   information package promised had not yet arrived but to date has received no response.  Having had further conversations with Neil (local PC services) BC said the best way forward at the moment still seems to be for residents to keep complaining to their service providers and ask how they intend to improve it.  He will draft a letter to be put into The Link which residents can use to write to their providers. 
Cllr. Wilcock  advised that this subject had been discussed at the last EDSL meeting  and a company based in Maldon had been appointed to roll out broadband for rural areas using WiFi.  Water towers were used to gain the necessary height for wireless equipment.  He said there were, possibly, grants available and he would forward details of the Maldon scheme to the Clerk.
127.  Uttlesford Big Clean Up Weekend 4-6 March  An acknowledgement of our interest in joining the Clean Up Weekend has been received from UDC and we await advice on when the requested equipment will be delivered.  
It was also mentioned that as part of the Clean Up residents should again be encouraged to cut back vegetation overhanging  footpaths and pavements.   BC noted that some footpaths through the woods from Coney Acre had also become overgrown.  NA said he would walk through and identify the areas concerned and contact the landowner  It was also noted that there are potholes in the pavement along Rickling Green Road and it was agreed the Clerk would report these to Highways Dept. 
128.  Trees on Rickling Green  Mr. Rudd has completed the work of cutting the trees and removed the debris.  MA advised that there is a triangle of cherry trees outside the school which still need to be cut but Mr. Rudd has advised that these cannot be cut until Spring.
129. Noise Nuisance from Corn Drier A letter had been sent by the PC concerning the noise disturbance from Church End Farm and the need for action to be taken, possibly the use of bales or the installation of baffles, to minimalise this.  Strutt & Parker had replied stating that they will endeavour to keep noise to a minimum but the noise is often dependent on weather conditions during harvest.  This response was not considered adequate as during earlier discussions with the Farm Manager, he had intimated that the use of straw bales to absorb some of the noise could be appropriate.  NA had looked at guidance on the use of corn driers and also reported that the PC had written to the Planning Department in 1987 requesting that when the driers were installed, trees be planted on the south side and this request had been supported by the occupants of Apple Tree Cottage (adjacent to the Farm).  It appears that when work started in 1991 this request was ignored as the landscaping didn’t include the planting of trees.  Cllr., Wilcock said he was not sure what legislation could be used to enforce action and this could be a lengthy procedure.  BC and NA said they would draft a response to be sent to Strutt and Parker.  In the meantime it was confirmed that a copy of the PC’s letter had been sent to the Parish Clerk of Wicken Bonhunt asking if any residents there had raised the problem but she had said she was unaware of any complaints but would ask at their next meeting. 

130. CAA Consultation: UK Future Airspace Strategy  BC had drafted a letter which the Clerk had sent to to the Civil Aviation Authority in response to the consultation and an acknowledgment had been received.  Copies of the letter have also been sent to the adjacent parishes.  BC reported that he had also meet with representatives of NATS and it is hoped that the CAA will give a briefing on what the future strategy will mean to the villages. He also noted that Manuden is keen to work with Q&R on this matter. 
131. Affordable Housing AP had met with Cllr. Wilcock and Chris Moore of English Rural Housing for further discussions regarding finding a suitable site for affordable housing.  It would seem that Coney Acre is the only viable option and this site is considered suitable for 10 houses, 6 of which would be under the Affordable Housing Scheme and 4 could be sold by Strutt & Parker on the open market.  It was noted that the issue of affordable housing should be considered in conjunction with The Village Plan and it should be bourn  in mind that within a development there is a requirement that 40% is for affordable housing.   In the meantime, AP said that Chris Moore wants to know if the PC would support a proposal to Strutt and Parker for development of the Coney Acre site.  A vote was taken and unanimous agreement reached.  AP agreed to send an e-mail to Chris Moore advising of the decision to support the proposal. 
132. Defibrillator CP had noted that a defibrillator for use by the local community had been installed in Newport.  He suggested that the PC consider providing one in Q&R but obviously a suitable location would need to be found.  Cllr. Wilcock advised that the one in Newport is located at the pharmacy in a box which requires the glass to be broken to enable use of the machine.  CP will investigate costs which he believes to be around £2k, and possibilities for siting a machine in the Parish.
133. Website  RA said that he felt the Village website was looking dull and out-dated.  He advised that he would be prepared to take responsibility for up-dating it and it was agreed that the Clerk would provide him with the necessary login/hosting details.  RA also said he had identified a service from essex.info.net which provides free websites to town and parish councils and it was agreed that he would look at this with a view to switching when the subscription to our current provider runs out in November.

134. Village Plan  The  Village Plan Sub Committee had held its first meeting to outline the way forward.  MA and BC had attended a training course “an Introduction to Community Led Planning” run by Essex RCC which they said was informative.  It was noted that the formulation of a suitable Plan is likely to take some 2 years and would require a considerable amount of input from residents.  AP advised that at the next meeting of the Sub committee a Chairman must be elected.
135. Grit Bins  After the last PC meeting, the Clerk had written to Highways Dept. requesting provision of grit bins.  The response was, however, that UDC no longer provide bins, nor do they provide grit for those purchased by PCs or other entities.  One of the main areas of concern is the road leading from Green Road to the  pub and the school.   It was noted that Rickling School has its own grit bin and it was suggested that a possible, although not ideal, solution could be for the PC to supply the School with grit for use on the road.  It was felt, however, that the pub should also share a responsibility for its customers’ safety and AP and MA agreed to approach the new  management to, in the first instance, see if they are willing to provide the bin and grit, or maybe reach a compromise with the PC on sharing costs.
136. Street Lighting  CP had raised the issue of the lack of street lighting along the B1383, particularly along the stretch where the fountain stood.  He had made preliminary investigations into the cost of LED road studs to be placed along the edge of the pavement .  Costs are around £75 each including installation costs.   Alternatives were also mentioned, solar lampposts, £5-6K for four units, and bollards, £350 each (excluding installation).  Main street lighting would be around £5,400, which is cheaper than solar lampposts but would involve annual maintenance and a supply of electricity to run alongside the pavement, at a cost of approx. £2,500.
CP also mentioned the possibility of having reflectors on the bend coming into Quendon (from Stansted end) approaching the junction with Rickling Green Road.
It was noted that whilst the suggestions for lighting were valid,  to install lighting on the B1383 could set a precedent for other areas in the village.  It was agreed that lighting in the village as a whole should be reviewed and CP would continue to investigate costs and solutions.
137.  London 2012  Correspondence had been received from UDC District Emergency Planning Officer concerning the possibility of land being used for temporary camping sites or car parks during the 2012 Olympics.  It was felt that there are unlikely to be any such issues within the Parish and therefore it was felt there is nothing further to be done on this mater.
138. Correspondence
i)  A request for a donation to The Gardens of Easton Lodge Preservation Trust had been received.  It was agreed that this is too far outside our Parish and the request was therefore declined.
ii)  An invitation to participate in the Civic Amenity Scheme 2011 had been received.  The cost of the use of a skip has not changed from 2010 (i.e. £97.00 per half day)  and it was agreed that the Clerk would respond requesting 4 half days at weekends, as close to the 2010 dates as possible.
139. Election  The 2011 Ordinary Parish Elections will take place on 5th May 2011.  Cllr. Wilcock advised that, due to a Bank Holiday being given for the Royal Wedding on 29th April 2011, the timetable for the process has been revised and Publication of Notice of Election will now be by Friday, 25th March 2011(instead of Monday 28th March 2011) and delivery of nomination papers will be until 4th April (instead of 5th April).
140 Planning- Applications – Decisions and Trees.
140.1 Applications 
UTT/0194/11/LB  Single storey and two storey extensions in curtilage of 



listed barn – Carters Bank, North Hall Road, Ugley   -  no objection
140.2 Decisions
UTT/1098/10/FUL Single Storey Extension for Childrens’ Nursery 



Rickling C of E School  -   withdrawn by UDC




UTT/2244/10/FUL Single storey rear extension 7 Hallfield, Quendon





Conditional Approval
140.3 Trees
It was noted that a copy of a letter from ECC to North Hall Farm 





requesting removal of a dangerous tree had been received
140.4 UDC –  Councillors Monthly Report of Alleged Breach of Planning Control   It was noted that a letter had been received regarding an allegation of an airport related parking business operating from North Hall Farm  made to the Council.  No evidence of this was found by the Council and the file has been closed. 
141. Agenda Items to be included in next meeting:  No new items
The meeting concluded at 9.15 p.m.
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